Administration and Finance Committee
Draft Minutes

November 22, 2008

At 8:35 AM Chairman Fenstermaker welcomed the Committee and called the meeting to order. In attendance were Chairman Jim Fenstermaker, K9JF, Director Dennis Bodson, W4PWF, Director Brian Mileshosky, N5ZGT, Director Jay Bellows, K0QB, Vice Director Cliff Ahrens, K0CA, Treasurer Jim McCobb, K1LU, President Joel Harrison, W5ZN, CEO David Sumner, K1ZZ, CFO Barry Shelley, N1VXY, CDO Mary Hobart, K1MMH, COO Harold Kramer, WJ1B.
Director Jim Weaver, K8JE, was unable to attend due to an illness.

The Committee reviewed the agenda for the meeting and there were no modifications offered.
Mr. McCobb moved to accept the minutes from the prior meeting. The motion was seconded by Mr. Bellows and approved unanimously.

1. Mr. Sumner delivered a short Executive report. He noted that the organization is running well and is better positioned than most to weather the current economic situation.
2. Mr. Shelley presented a financial report supplementing his written report distributed earlier with oral comments. He noted that although the ARRL was going through some tough times like everyone else in the country, financially, we are right about where we thought we would be. The loss from operations of about $300,000 thru October is right on target with the original plan. Historically, he noted that the fourth quarter usually produces a positive bottom line, a result of the new edition of the ARRL Handbook and the annual Spectrum Defense campaign. This year, however, may not be as positive as sales are running behind our expectations in October and contributions are not meeting targets. While noting that, historically, ARRL has done well in times of recession when hobbyists tend to stay home and focus locally, 2008 is a totally different scenario.  Although we are about where we expected to be for 10 months he estimated that at year-end the organization would show a loss of $100K - $150K from operations which will be seen in our internal financial statements. He continued, to note that two additional items will show up in our audited financials affecting the bottom line. Unrealized gains and losses from the League’s portfolio will be a large negative number recorded in our financial statements, probably over $1 million. We will also have to record the impact of the market collapse on the organization’s pension fund as well. 
The Committee then asked several questions about the details in the financial reports and asked that some additional information be presented at the year-end.  
3. McCobb presented the Treasurer’s report for the end of September. He reported that the total market value of the portfolio was down by $1.48 million from the beginning of the year and would likely be down more due to the on-going market fluctuations in October and November. ARRL portfolio is down but not as much as the general markets. He noted that as of October 31, there was additional $750,000 unrealized loss in the portfolio. The portfolio’s book value is up, however, due to the receipt of a large estate gift less some cash sent to HQ for operations.
Mr. McCobb also reported that the annualized income from the portfolio is approximately $582,000. While this is not at the historical high, it is close. He also reported that, in his opinion, the ARRL’s portfolio is in reasonable good shape, despite the losses. We have a sufficient amount of cash and should be able to weather the storm. He did report on losses due to investments in securities of Fanny Mae and Freddie Mac totaling about $160,000.
4. Mr. Kramer distributed a written administration report on operations noting the highlights so far in 2008. He spoke briefly about the various operational departments and the individual department achievements so far this year.
The Committee had several follow-up questions, clarifying portions of the report in more detail.

There was an extensive discussion of publications and sales including wholesale dealers such as 

Amazon.
Mr. Fenstermaker asked a question about the long range strategy for publications which Mr. Kramer answered by noting that the world is moving more toward digital technology although our recent surveys indicate that our members don’t want all digital publications just yet. Mr. Sumner noted that a principle determinant in this discussion will be the advertising sales.

5. Mr. Harrison took time to apprise the Committee of the need for and his plan to include some “ethics training” at the upcoming Board meeting for the elected officials.

6. Ms. Hobart presented a written report on the results and activities of the Development Department.
She opened the discussion of the report with the observation that 2008 has been a particularly challenging year and the past 6 weeks have been VERY difficult. She told the Committee that she does not expect the results to get better for the remainder of this year. The Diamond Club has shrunk by about 145 members so far this year with most of the loss is in the lower levels of giving, not the large donors. She reported that the average gift for the Defense Fund is up but fewer people are giving. One bright spot this year is the growth in the Diamond Terrace. 

Ms. Hobart reported to the Committee that she is worried about the lackluster response to-date from the annual Defense Fund campaign. She believes that the BPL campaign distributed earlier in the year may be hurting the current response. She sees the possibility that a lack of significant issues is also hurting the response. And of course, the mood of the country and the current financial crises is also having an effect. She is considering whether or not to send out the normal “year-end” campaign. 

Ms. Hobart then discussed the efforts of the grant writer that was engaged in 2008. Currently there are 5 grant applications that have been presented and we are awaiting responses.

She noted the one bright spot for the year was estate gifts where we’ve received over $700,000 which has gone into the Endowment, including one large gift of $617,000 this year.

7. Mr. Shelley then discussed the status of the pension plan process noting that, at the July meeting, the Committee had approved the creation of a 403(b) pension plan and the appointment of the Bostonian Group to help with the RFP process to select a vendor. He presented a written report on the selection process including a recommendation to use The Standard as the vendor for the new 403(b) pension plan as well as existing defined benefit pension plan.
On the MOTION of Mr. Bodson, seconded by Mr. Ahrens, it was unanimously APROVED that the ARRL establish a 403(b) pension plan using The Standard as the provider and, additionally, engage The Standard to provide services for the existing defined benefit pension plan.
Mr. Shelley then continued the discussion noting the impact of the current economic situation on the ARRL’s defined benefit plan. He reported that the value of the assets in the plan had been reduced dramatically with the market’s downturn. At June 1st, the assets had totaled $9 million and the plan had been approximately 104% funded. As of the current date, the assets in the plan were valued at about $5.8 million. He described the impact of the Pension Protection Act of 2006 on the possible underfunding caused by the market downturn. The ARRL, like almost every other defined benefit plan sponsor, is looking at the possibility of having to make a significant contribution at the end of the plan year if the government doesn’t change the regulations. About 300 of the largest companies in the country have petitioned to relax the PPA implementation rules. While it is impossible to determine the size of the contribution until near the end of the plan year (May 31), it could be as much as 2 or 3 times the current annual contribution.

Mr. McCobb discussed the possible conversion of defined benefit plan to a defined contribution plan. The Committee then had a discussion of the ramifications of doing so. Mr. Shelley also noted that there could be a significant charge, based on new pension accounting rules, to the 2008 statement of operations.

It was agreed that the pension subcommittee should meet before the next A&F Committee meeting in January for the purpose of making a recommendation regarding the future of the defined benefit plan.
8. Mr. Kramer distributed a written report on the status of the web site project including sample designs for web pages. He reported that Phase 1 was completed on budget of $50,000. That Phase 2 has begun and is expected to cost $50,000, which was the budgeted amount

A detailed discussion of the new web site followed.

9. Mr. Sumner opened the discussion of the 2009-2010 Plan prepared by the management group with a summary of the plan. He discussed the current economic environment and the past year noting a steady climate for membership and a higher level of new licensees than we’ve seen in several years. He noted that contributions will be a very challenging situation. Publication sales are projected to increase as we continue to broaden our publication line. Program fees are becoming increasingly important and that the VEC fee is being increased to $15, primarily to cover the larger percentage of fees retained by the local teams. 
He also noted that the expense projections included in the Plan were estimated in a different environment. Back in Sept/Oct provisions were made for large increases in certain expenses like energy, paper increase in QST (10%), forwarding costs, etc. 

Commenting on the bottom line margin of $79,000, Mr. Sumner noted that it was small, as in prior years and that we have some control over that margin. If the year doesn’t unfold as we anticipate, we have options to help manage it. 

Mr. Shelley then discussed the major objectives in the areas for which he is responsible, specifically, the IT development area where there are 4 major projects planned. He noted that any additional projects requiring programming resources that were created during the year have the potential to delay these four critical projects and each one will be evaluated in light of the completion of the stated priorities.
Mr. Ahrens asked about the potential for revenue shortfalls and the areas of most risk. Mr. McCobb noted that it is primarily contributions where we have the greatest risk. Mrs. Hobart agreed with the assessment. There followed a discussion of the possible contingencies that could be implemented to help offset any revenue shortfalls.
Mr. McCobb questioned the assumption of 3,000 net new members. In response, Mr. Kramer noted that we have recently seen more and more upgrades to General class and better response rates to membership solicitations as reasons we think we can achieve this goal. There was a detailed discussion of membership acquisition and the plans for 2009. Staff is increasing the number of mailings to new licensees.
Mr. McCobb noted that the cost of health insurance and suggested that the staff needs to develop a long term plan for benefits. There was a discussion of the company’s premium sharing methodology and the possibility of creating a longer term policy for health insurance benefits.
The Committee then discussed the possibility of different scenarios for presentation of the Plan to the Board and dealing with the possibilities of making changes to final Plan.
10. Consultant Expenses

Mr. Shelley distributed a schedule detailing the various consultants and other outside service providers. The Committee then had a detailed discussion on the use of consultants and how to present the information.
11. Mr. Shelley presented an estimated 5 year capital plan for the organization noting that the prior A&F Committee had asked for this to be prepared annually. There was a detailed discussion of the items included in the 2009 Plan as well as other items estimated over the coming years. Mr. McCobb asked about reviewing the building needs and Mr. Shelley responded that the ARRL Building Manager had the required licenses to evaluate and service all the appropriate building systems, etc. and investments in these areas were based on recommendations from him.
12. Division and Section budgets included in the Plan were discussed briefly. Mr. Sumner noted that the current organizational policy is to use the IRS maximum allowable rate and that this is a burden and possibly an uncontrollable cost. He feels that this is a policy that needs to be addressed in the future.

13. Mr. Bellows asked about the process for use of the revenues from the annual ARRL On-line Auction. A discussion ensued about how we procure and charge off auction items.
There were no further questions on the 2009-2010 Plan.

On the MOTION of Mr. Bellows, seconded by Mr. Bodson, it was VOTED unanimously that the 2009 Plan as presented be recommended and that the presentation be supplemented to include the 11 month actual results and an estimate of the 2008 full year results prior to the submission of the report to the full Board. 
There was a short discussion of the timing for release of the Plan to the Board. Mr. Shelley noted that, due to the Committee’s request for inclusion of the additional information relating to the 11 month results, the revised report could be distributed to the Board during the week of December 15th.
14. Succession planning

The Committee held a discussion about succession planning processes for the staff officers. Mr. McCobb suggested a methodology that, annually, would require the senior management to identify an internal candidate that could replace them either in the short term, or long term, if the need arose.

15. Marketing Amateur Radio

Mr. Fenstermaker noted that this would be a topic for discussion in the coming year as we addressed strategic planning. The Chairman will distribute a think piece written by a member about marketing Amateur Radio.

16. Fiscal Reporting
Mr. Fenstermaker discussed his concept of graphically highlighting major metrics in the financial reports each month. He asked for suggestions from the Committee about specific metrics that the members of the committee are interested in having presented.

17. Other

Mr. Bodson asked about future plans for VUCC, WAS and LoTW and there was a short discussion about preliminary plans for these awards.
Mr. Mileshosky asked about the possibility of placing Google-style ads on other web pages and the possible rate of return we might expect. Mr. Kramer agreed to research the subject and get back to him with an answer.

Mr. Mileshosky discussed current relations with the Boy Scouts of America, the MOU and the change in leadership at the national headquarters. He would like to submit a draft to the Board. 
Mr. Kramer noted that the staff was working with Army MARS and awaiting comment on a submitted MOU draft with that organization.

18. Hearing no further issues or questions, the meeting was adjourned at 4:10 pm.

